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Minutes of the Meeting

Voluntary Sector Forum (C&YP) – Norfolk

Held on Tuesday 12 September 2018
Dereham Football Club, Norwich Road, Dereham, NR20 3PX

	Item
	Notes
	Actions

	Welcome
	The Chair welcomed everybody present and mentioned that there were less people attending this meeting than normal due to a number of people being away on holiday.

	

	Those Present
	Each person in attendance introduced themselves: 

· Tim Sweeting – YMCA Norfolk - Chair

· Cindee Crehan – Momentum (Norfolk)

· Vikki Edmonds – Norfolk Family Carers

· Penny Olivo – Action for Children

· Darryl Smith – YMCA Norfolk

· Kathy Cargill – Family Action

· Lucinda Freestone – E. P. Youth Ltd

· Nula Cooper – E. P. Youth Ltd

· Claire Rogers – Carers Trust

· Simone Black – Your Own Place

· Sue Buffin – The Prince’s Trust


	· Elaine Lincoln – Momentum (Norfolk);minute taker

· Debbie Winteringham – Nelson’s Journey

· Tony Ing – The Benjamin Foundation

· Jonathan Richardson – Diocese of Norwich

· Kelly Marshall – Spurgeons; Norwich Connect

· Katharine Robinson – Norfolk Young Farmers

· Harry Town – MTM Youth Services CIC

· Sharon Matthews – The Benjamin Foundation

· Susan Pyke – Music & Special Needs: Norfolk

· Mark Proctor – Ormiston Families


	

	
	Apologies were received from:

· Belinda Crayston – Shine (Vice Chair)

· Tim Eyres - NCC

· Sarah Jones – NCC

· Aimee Gedge – Momentum (Norfolk)

· Louise Hinchley – YMCA Norfolk

· Andrew Cawthorpe – The Princes Trust

· Carolyn Heydon – Volunteering Matters

· Anriette Mynhardt – Break

· Margaret Hill – Leeway

· Rebecca White – Your Own Place 

· Anne Ebbage – Autism Anglia

· Catherine Bibb – Norfolk Family Carers 
	· Ed Maxfield – Musical Keys

· Sharon Parnell – The Matthew Project

· Hannah Riches – Mencap

· Simon Wright – Nelson’s Journey

· Colin Dutton – MAP

· Dan Mobbs – MAP

· Adam Yaxley – The Garage

· Andy McGowan – Carers Trust

· John Lee – Spurgeons Children’s Charity

· Katie Lomonossoff – TrAC

· Home-Start Norfolk 

· Norfolk Mediation

	

	Minutes of the Last Meeting and Matters Arising – Tim Sweeting
	The minutes from the previous meeting were confirmed as accurate.    However, please note that John Lee’s contact details have recently changed due to his new role at Spurgeons Children’s Charity.  There were no other matters arising or outstanding action points.
	

	LIFT Project – Helen Read
	Tim welcomed Helen to the meeting.
See presentation.  Helen introduced herself; she is part of the Economic Programmes team which ensures EU funding is managed and distributed throughout the county.  The LIFT Programme ensures ‘Local Investment in Future Talent’, consisting of LIFT Jobs, LIFT Trials and LIFT Skills.  LIFT is delivered in partnership with the EU and Councils and in order to receive funding, funds must be matched by 50% which can be gained collaboratively.  The work must show benefits for small to medium sized organisations (defined by under 250 full-time equivalent employees or under £50m Euro turnover per annum).  To date, the success rate for grant applications has been 100% and applications from both businesses and the VCSE sector are welcome.
There is a map on the LIFT website which shows the eligible areas in greater detail.  If applicants are in competition for funding within a close proximity, a Board will be formed at a local level for the decision making process.   Any applications for funds towards training must be for non-statutory training requirements, although applicants could apply for funding towards additional First Aiders, etc.  Funding can be used to train an organisations own employees and the need for the training must be clearly evidenced, it cannot be based on aspirational ideas.
The application process takes 2 – 2.5 months.  Any match funding must already be in place when submitting the application in order to evidence this.  Helen is keen to provide advice for those wishing to submit applications.
On 26 September, a showcase event is being held at Barnham Broome Hotel, anyone who wishes to attend must register their interest through Eventbrite.  There is no charge for attending, please see https://liftshowcaseinfo.eventbrite.co.uk       Tim thanked Helen for her presentation and encouraged people to attend the event on 26 September.
	Elaine to circulate details of the event.

	Changes to MASH – Phil Watson

	Tim welcomed Phil to the meeting.
See presentation.  Phil talked through the presentation.  Following feedback from Ofsted, Children’s Services need to review their “front door”.  As part of the review, they visited other local authorities to find out what is working well.  A piece of research was carried out by a team led by Prof. David Thorpe looking at over 300 cases within the Multi-Agency Safeguarding Hub (MASH). The new ways of working will ensure that families are given the right level of support and will improve the experience for the professionals raising concerns.  From mid-October, there will be the Children’s Advice and Duty Service, a single telephone number for professionals to use when raising concerns.  Referrals will be made via the telephone but an NSCB1 will no longer be required.  There will still be a MASH -  what has changed is Norfolk Children’s Services “front door”.  When professionals contact the Children’s Advice and Duty Service, the first point of contact will be with a Senior Social Worker.
A lot of work has been completed so far and this will launch week commencing 15 October.  Discussion has already taken place with partners, including Norfolk Police.  The new model has been well received and people understand the new system.  It should be a better, safer way to manage information with the response led by Children’s Services.  MASH and Children’s Advice and Duty Service are being relocated to County Hall.

A question was raised around paperwork and communication trails.  Phil assured those present that records would still be set up and maintained but the referral will be made through the single number telephone line rather than via forms.  If a referral doesn’t meet the safeguarding threshold and there is no parental consent, it is likely that no record for Children’s Services will be set up but there will be an email sent to the person raising the concern in order to have a summary of the discussion and a record of the decisions agreed.
Further discussion took place around the high volume of cases where no further action is taken. During the research, data had showed that 40% of cases could have been dealt with differently and 20% of cases had been closed due to no capacity within the social work team.

It was clarified that the MASH front door is for under 18’s and YMCA deal with up to 25 year olds.  Phil confirmed that MASH will continue to work with the vulnerable and it is possible that there will be a different working system in the future but at the moment, the single telephone line is for referrals for those aged under 18 years only.  The new system has been OFSTED tested elsewhere (in Leeds) and has worked well.

A question was raised as to whether the voluntary sector were involved in the review.  Phil confirmed that the MASH Steering Group and the NSCB Leadership Group (which Cindee Crehan sits on) had been informed of changes.   Sarah Jones, Assistant Director, is leading a piece of future work in relation to wider partnership work.  Cindee Crehan confirmed that The Magdalene Group and Leeway are part of the MASH Board, but only to represent their own organisation and not to represent the wider VCSE sector.  There is currently no position for a Voluntary Sector Forum Rep on the MASH Board.

A comment was shared around how a lot of good work had already gone into Early Help with limited resources and Phil confirmed that this will be the next stages of the work so that we can re-invest into Early Help and Prevention work.
A question was raised around cases where there is no parental consent and whether an unnamed consultation will be available.  Phil answered that it should be OK but we need to be clear about what will be done in the situation.  Cindee added that at strategic level, there is resistance to unnamed consultations, due to lessons learnt from a previous Serious Case Review.  
It was confirmed that there will be some level of weekend cover on the telephone line but this is currently being finalised. Tim thanked Phil for his presentation.
	

	Organisation news and discussion points – Tim Sweeting

	Tim explained that this section of the agenda is for the sector to share their ideas and experiences for the Forum representatives and Cindee to represent the sector at the various partner meetings.  Tim welcomed comments from those present.
An observation was shared that the current desire for co-production and consultation was not, in reality, happening.  It was felt that the voluntary sector are consulted with at the end of a review process, prior to the launch of new working methods, and are therefore not given the opportunity to share their wealth of experience.

A question was raised around the risks going forwards - how will the new working methods be assessed, particularly if services are being closed and whether a risk assessment or impact assessment had been carried out?  Otherwise we will be making the same mistakes again.  It was felt that it would be interesting to see an impact assessment to find out what effect the decision could have on the voluntary sector or had no studies had been carried out on this?
Views were shared regarding the redesign of the young carers’ service and that it would be useful to have a representative from Carers Matters Norfolk present at the Forum meetings.  Cindee Crehan added that she could have a discussion with Tim Eyres at a commissioning level about the commissioning of the young carers services as there is concern over whether the service is not being joined up properly.  Cindee could also discuss the approach to co-production with Tim Eyres.  It was suggested that Sue Hobbs, who is the NCC lead for young carers, could attend a Forum meeting to talk about young carers services.

Views were shared regarding the voluntary sector’s relationship with NCC as it was felt that the voluntary sector carried more weight a few years ago.  It was felt that nationally, this had moved down the agenda. However, now that NCC’s Ofsted review had been completed, now is a good time to strengthen the relationship to achieve the best outcomes for children and young people in Norfolk.
Tim Sweeting re-iterated that with the new senior leadership team in place, along with Sara Tough planning to be in post long-term and Tim Eyres in the commissioning role, he felt confident that NCC are friendly towards the voluntary sector and it is good to see some of the senior staff attending the Forum meetings.  It was added that Robin Konieczny is now working in a new role.

After note:  Robin’s role is part of the Children’s Service Integrated Commissioning Team as Commissioning and Service Development Manager (Adolescence).

A comment was shared around the last CAMHS meeting being cancelled and the frustration that can occur with new people in post.  Tim reiterated that we should all see stability and a single message in future now that the senior leadership team are in post. 
	Cindee Crehan to discuss young carers and co-production with Tim Eyres and to contact Sue Hobbs

	Strategy update – Tim Sweeting


	Tim outlined that the SLG (Sector Leadership Group), which is funded as part of the “Working Together” fund along with the Forum brings together representatives from the voluntary sector to improve engagement with NCC.  Jon Clemo is currently the Chair on this group and Cindee Crehan, Alan Hopley and Jon Clemo (Momentum, Voluntary Norfolk and Community Action Norfolk respectively) are on the group as the key partners in “Working Together”.  There are also representatives of particular areas of the sector, i.e. mental health, arts, older people, etc.   The group tries hard to be solution focussed.

Cindee added that the Board is responsible for electing the Health & Wellbeing Board representative.    The representatives come into contact with many decision makers and therefore the representatives must represent the views of the sector and not their own organisations.  Dan Mobbs is the representative for children and young people but there are currently two roles to be filled.  Tim Sweeting and Cindee Crehan will not be standing.  The candidates are Paul Martin, Elly Wilson and Jon Clemo.  Cindee explained that she would like to gather the sector’s views on who should be nominated to fill the representative vacancies.  Elaine Lincoln will send out an email with the details, please do let us know your views via the Forum email address. 

A copy of the ‘SLG Themes’ form was laid on the tables and those present were asked to look at the form and to let Cindee know of any suggested changes.  Cindee confirmed that the SLG is funded through the Working Together grant, as is the Forum.  The Forum is still the main place to share and represent the voluntary sector’s views with regards to CYP.
	Elaine Lincoln to circulate the election details.

	Any Other Business – Tim Sweeting


	Cindee Crehan confirmed that a link will be sent out regarding Norfolk’s local offer to care leavers.
Cindee explained that a number of NCC consultation events regarding Children’s Centres are being held and everyone is encouraged to attend one event.  The meeting details were shown to those present and will also be circulated.  The events will allow the voluntary sector to share views on the proposed model and how you can contribute to the model.  This is not a market shaping or procurement event.  

Cindee Crehan thanked Sharon Matthews for being such an excellent representative of the Forum.  She is very diligent in her role.
At the December Forum meeting, Claire Cullens, the new CEO at Norfolk Community Foundation and Sue Lowe from the Cabinet Office will be speaking about funding opportunities. 
	Elaine Lincoln to circulate the link.
Elaine Lincoln to circulate the event details.



	Dates of future meetings
	All meetings will be held at Dereham Football Club:
· Tuesday 4 December 2018
· Tuesday 5 March 2019

· Wednesday 5 June 2019

· Tuesday 10 September 2019

· Wednesday 4 December 2019
Tea and coffee is available from 9.00am, the meeting starts at 9.30am and finishes at 12.30pm.
Please remember to confirm your attendance to forum@momentumnorfolk.org.uk
	Please save the dates in your diary.
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